CURRICULUM  COMMITTEE
January 21, 2009

Present:  Acklin, Carney, Cedar Face, Nordquist, Photinos, Siders, Mezger, Smith, Steinle, Thorpe

Guests: Donna Lane, Joan McBee, Rene Ordonez, Steve Schein, Hart Wilson

The meeting began at 3:02 p.m.  The minutes from the 1/13/09 meeting were corrected and accepted.

International Business Certificate
Donna Lane distributed a report citing the need to increase the internationalization of SOU.  Linked to this report is the need for international business training, which is included in the mission of the School of Business.  Currently, business majors must complete either a minor in a non-business area, participate in a study abroad experience, complete a liberal arts enrichment area, or complete an approved certificate.  The proposed certificate in international business would provide valuable preparation for business students and others.

There were many questions about the concept and details of “global units” and how students would accumulate the 4 required global units.  Four global units are the equivalent of 16 credits, but some global units can be achieved in ways that do not easily translate into course credits, such as international experience which may or may not include course credit, and international students enrolled at SOU can complete global units by virtue of being at SOU.  Global units that are not achieved by actual course credit will be confirmed by the certificate advisor (Donna Lane) and approved at the time of a degree check.  The committee recommended that the section on global units be clarified (such as “students may earn global units by the following methods or combination of methods”).
Siders asked about existing certificates in the School of Business, and whether the additional proposed certificates are the result of past and expected growth.  Lane responded that she expects student interest from International Studies majors, and foreign language students.  Siders asked whether students seeking the international business certificate should expect to extend their time of study at SOU; Lane replied that business majors would not likely extend the time to get their degree and certificate, because many of the courses already count for the business major.  The courses in the certificate are all existing courses, so there is no additional cost.  

Photinos questioned the 4 credits of foreign language, and why the certificate did not require more.  Lane explained that most business students do not study foreign language, but SOU students are expected to have had the equivalent of two years of high school foreign language.  Students seeking the international business certificate must take a foreign language placement exam and take 4 additional credits of the same language.  
Carney asked about earning global units by participating in an international conference, and what the level of participation would be.  Lane will add clarification on what would be expected.  Steinle suggested a syllabus for global units be included.   Lane departed the meeting.

Bachelor of Applied Science in Management
Joan McBee gave background on the proposed BAS, and said it is targeted for students with an AAS (Associate in Applied Science) in a technical field.  For example, someone with an AAS in construction may want to prepare for a management position; they already have the technical expertise, but need a degree and management training.  Most of these students need to complete their general education requirements as well as management training.  The proposed BAS would allow students to transfer a higher number of credits (up to 124, including up to 24 credits of vocational/technical credits) than most students transferring in to SOU; the proposal also waives the requirement for a minor (or certificate, study abroad, or liberal arts enrichment) that other business majors complete.
Steinle requested a chart comparing the requirements for the regular business administration degree and the BAS.  He asked if there are similar programs in the state; McBee says there are not any other programs in Oregon, but there are similar programs in other states.  

Cedar Face was concerned about the library support, and said funding is needed to increase library resources.  The budget sheets will be revised to reflect the recommended increase in library funding.

Nordquist asked if other SOU departments will participate in the BAS; McBee said other departments were invited, but none wanted to participate, so it is specifically designed to be a degree in applied science of management.  She added that the degree would allow more technical credits than the regular business administration degree.  McBee departed the meeting.

Certificate in Sustainability Leadership
Steve Schein explained the rationale behind developing the proposal for a certificate in sustainability leadership. Many businesses are concerned with sustainability and reducing their carbon footprints; it is a natural fit with this region.  

Cedar Face said the library support is not sufficient and needs to be increased; Schein said the library resources will be handled at the department level.  Dean Paul Adalian and Dean Dave Harris will discuss the library budget and work out the details.

There are two new courses, but one is already being taught as a MM course.  There is growth in this area.  Acklin said the level of science is lower than she would expect, but with good advising students may be steered toward some of the ES and science courses.  Schein said he worked with faculty in ES and the sciences to integrate the CSL proposal with the proposed revision in Environmental Studies.  He added that the CSL provides content for business students who are not ES majors.
Thorpe noted that there are two versions of the CSL proposal; one for undergraduates (this proposal) and a postbaccalaureate version for the Graduate Council; Hart Wilson said the Grad Council approved the postbacc proposal a few days ago.

The CSL would be the only program in the state.  UO offers workshops in sustainability leadership, but they are not related to a degree.  Schein and Wilson departed the meeting.

The committee continued to discuss the CSL proposal.  BA 483 (new course) does not have any prerequisites.  Thorpe noted the CSL curriculum has three prerequisite courses, but someone may want to enroll in BA 483 without intending to complete the CSL curriculum.  The committee recommends adding BA 131, 211, and ES 210 as prerequisites for BA 483 (but not requiring them for the MM 583 cross-listed course).  Mark Siders will share this recommendation with Schein and Wilson.
BA 490 also has no prerequisites.  Siders will ask the proposers whether BA 483 should be a prerequisite.

Photinos said the syllabus did not include a textbook, or information on the sources of the case studies that will be studied.  Siders will ask for information on the sources, and more details in the syllabus on the work products and learning outcomes.  

The meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m.
